Bibles and Brûlées
by

Eyes Right

Washington, DC   -  Have you heard of “The Sackler?”  I had not, and I live around here.  It turns out to be part of the Smithsonian Institution and is adjacent to the Freer Gallery of Art.  Both are located on the National Mall (the grassy area between the Capitol and the Washington Monument) here in Washington.  There is, it turns out, an underground exhibition space which connects the two galleries, and that is where I found myself recently.
Both museums were founded by wealthy American benefactors.  Charles Lang Freer, who made his fortune building railroad cars, donated his collection of art from China, Japan, South and Southeast Asia and the Near East and provided the funds to build the Italian Renaissance style gallery in granite and marble. [It stands out dramatically from the red brick structure of the main Smithsonian buildings just to the north.]  The Arthur M. Sackler Gallery (its formal name) opened just 20 years ago and permanently houses over 1000 works of Asian art donated by its benefactor, a research physician and medical publisher from New York City.  
Both museums host traveling exhibitions, such as Persian Art and Culture in the 15th century, Court Arts of India, and an exhibit featuring paintings by a 14-year old Chinese prodigy.   The latest exhibition is why I was there.  The Bodleian Library of the University of Oxford agreed to loan some of its prize early manuscripts to the Sackler for a joint exhibit entitled, “In the Beginning:  Bibles Before the Year 1000.”

I had been invited to a special, invitation-only, showing with a talk on the exhibition by Dr. Julian Ruby, the Director of the Freer and the Sackler.  My invitation was due strictly to my membership in the Oxford Society of Washington, not any close friendship with the other attendees, such as Supreme Court Justice Breyer, two U.S. Senators, and many other Washington insiders.  While I did not have wealth or fame in common with these folks, we had all attended Oxford at some earlier time in our lives. 
The early bibles on exhibit were fascinating, and Dr. Ruby provided interesting background information.  I did not realize, for example, that early bibles contained no vowels, nor punctuation.  There were pages and fragments written in Greek, Latin, Hebrew, Arabic, Armenian, Ethiopian, and Coptic.  
It became obvious as we looked at these manuscripts that it is virtually impossible to state verbatim what the original manuscripts actually contained.  Each manuscript requires considerable interpretation as to the actual words and what they meant at that time in that language.  For example, there is considerable debate concerning the words originally used to describe Mary, the mother of Jesus Christ.  In one language she is a virgin, in another, she is simply a young woman.  Which is the correct version?  Obviously, such distinctions are more than academic.  Thousands of people have died, and continue to die, in battles over such distinctions.
I am happy to report that no fights broke out while I was there.  Most of us were too busy stuffing our faces with the incredibly delicious crème brûlées and other free delicacies which were available to us Oxonians.  I was able to ace out one of the Senators for the last shrimp.  My hillbilly ancestors would have been proud.

I thought you might like to know.
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